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Notice of 2020 
Annual General Meeting 

 

NOTICE is hereby given that the Annual General Meeting of the Dubbo Golf Club Limited will be held 
on the club premises, 171 Whylandra Street, Dubbo at 6.30 p.m. on Monday 14 December, 2020 for 
the following purposes: 

1. Apologies 

2. Confirmation of the Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held 16 December, 2019 

3. To receive and adopt the 2020 Annual Report including the Financial Statements for the year 
ended 30 September, 2020 

4. Notice of Ordinary Resolutions: 

To consider, and, if thought fit, to pass the following resolutions with such amendment, if any, 
as shall be determined at the meeting, as an Ordinary Resolution: 

Ordinary Resolution 1 

That pursuant to the Registered Clubs Act 1976: 

The members hereby approve and agree to expenditure by the Club until the next Annual 
General Meeting of the Club for the following activities of Directors: 

1 (i) Expenses incurred, to an amount not exceeding $1,000 in total, by Directors in 
relation to such other activities including entertainment of special guests to the 
Club; 

(ii) Expenses incurred, to an amount not exceeding $1,000 in total involved in 
attendance at Intra-Club activities,  sponsorship of sporting events (except as 
conducted at the Dubbo Golf Club) deemed by the Directors to be of benefit to the 
Club and/or the community and other  promotional activities performed by 
Directors; 

(iii) With expenditure in items (a)(i) and (a)(ii) above capped at $2,000 in total until the 
next Annual General Meeting of the Club. 

2 The payment of Directors and Officers insurance cover premiums; 

3 That each Director be entitled to a specified parking space in the Club’s car park; 

4 The members acknowledge that the benefits in paragraph (1) are not available to the 
members generally but only to those who are Directors of the Club and those members 
directly involved in the above activities. 

Explanatory Note 

Pursuant to the requirements of the Registered Clubs Act 1976, the Club is required at each 
Annual General Meeting to have members approve reasonable expenditure by the Club in 
relation to duties performed by the Directors. 

To be passed, Ordinary Resolution 1 must receive a simple majority of votes in its favour from 
those members present at the meeting who are eligible to vote. 

The Board recommends Ordinary Resolution 1 to the meeting. 
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Ordinary Resolution 2 

That pursuant to the Registered Clubs Act 1976: 

1 The members hereby approve and agree to expenditure by the Club in a sum not 
exceeding $3,000 in total for professional development and education of Directors, 
limited to those set out in items (i) and (ii) below, until the next Annual General Meeting: 

(i) The cost of directors attending the Australasian Hospitality and Gaming Expo, 
Australasian Gaming Expo and the Club’s NSW Annual General Meeting and 
Conference; 

(ii) The cost of Directors attending seminars, lectures, trade displays, organised study 
tours, fact-finding tours and other similar events as may be determined by the 
Board from time to time; 

(iii) The cost of Directors attending other clubs or similar types of business for the 
purpose of observing their facilities and methods of operation; 

2 The members acknowledge that the benefits in paragraph (a) above are not available to 
members generally but only to those who are Directors of the Club and those members 
directly involved in the above activities. 

Explanatory Note 

Pursuant to the requirements of the Registered Clubs Act 1976, the Club is required at each 
Annual General Meeting to have members approve reasonable expenditure by the Club for 
Directors to attend seminars, lectures, trade displays and other similar events including 
Australasian Hospitality and Gaming Expo, Australasian Gaming Expo and Clubs NSW Annual 
General Meeting and Conference and to visit other clubs to enable the Club’s governing body 
to keep abreast of current trends and developments which may have a significant bearing on 
the nature and way in which the Club conducts its business. 

To be passed, Ordinary Resolution 2 must receive a simple majority of votes in its favour from 
those members present at the meeting who are eligible to vote.  

The Board recommends Ordinary Resolution 2 to the meeting. 

6.  Declaration of Ballot for Board of Directors 

7. Any other business of which due notice has been given 

8.  Close. 

 

Election of Board of Directors for the 2020 Term 

In accordance with Clauses 56 and 58 of the Clubs Constitution, the business and affairs of the Club 
shall be managed by a Board of nine (9) Directors consisting of a President, Vice President, Captain 
and six (6) Ordinary Directors, all of whom shall hold financial membership in one of the following 
categories:  Life Membership, Gold Membership, Silver Membership and Senior 65+ Membership. 

It should be noted that following a change to the Club’s constitution, the Triennial Rule has been 
adopted for electing Directors to the Governing Body. The Triennial Rule provides for 3 year terms 
for Directors with 1/3 of the Board retiring each year and an election being held each year to fill the 
vacancies created by the 1/3 retiring. A retiring Director, if eligible, can offer for re-election. 

In accordance with clause 57.6 of the Club’s constitution, persons who fill casual vacancies only hold 
office until the conclusion of the next Annual General Meeting. The Club will conduct an election to 
fill casual vacancies, and in conjunction with the annual Election of Board of Directors. 
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Eligibility to Vote 

Financial members, in the Gold, Silver, Bronze, Senior 65+ and Octogenarian classes of Membership 
as at Sunday, 15 November, 2020 and Life Members who must produce their current membership 
card, or other form of identification such as a Driver’s License, Pensioner Card or Medicare Card in 
order to receive and cast their paper ballot. 

Roll of Electors 

The roll of members entitled to vote in this election will close on Sunday, 15 November, 2020. 

Method of Voting and Counting 

The ballot will be determined by a simple majority of “first-past-the-post” system, with the 
amendments shown below.  

Each Member who is entitled to vote has one vote, but cannot vote by proxy. 

A Member shall signify his or her choice by placing a cross in the box alongside that candidate's name 
up to the number (five) of vacancies to be elected. 

The ballot box into which all return ballot papers are placed will be kept locked under the care and 
supervision of the Returning Officer or his appointee. Counting of votes shall take place in the 
presence of the duly appointed scrutineers and shall commence at the close of time permitted for 
voting. 

Voting Times 

Voting for the Board of Directors of the Dubbo Golf Club Ltd for the 2020 year will take place as 
follows: 

• Voting for the Board will be available in the foyer of the Dubbo Golf Club, Whylandra Street, 
Dubbo from 10am to 5pm:- 

o Wednesday, 2 December, 2020 
o Thursday, 3 December, 2020 
o Friday, 4 December, 2020 

o Monday, 7 December, 2020 
o Tuesday, 8 December, 2020 
o Wednesday, 9 December, 2020 
o Thursday, 10 December, 2020 
o Friday, 11 December, 2020 

• Voting for the Board will be available in the foyer of the Dubbo Golf Club, Whylandra Street, 
Dubbo from 10am to 3pm:- 

o Saturday, 5 December, 2020 
o Sunday, 6 December, 2020 

o Saturday, 12 December, 2020 
o Sunday, 13 December, 2020 

 

Closing 

The Ballot will close at 3 p.m. Sunday, 13 December, 2020. 

Result of Electoral Poll 

The Returning Officer will declare the results of the ballot at the Annual General Meeting to be held 
Monday 14 December, 2020. 
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Profile of Nominees 

The Secretary shall, in accordance with Clause 1.1.5 of the Club’s By Laws, invite nominees to provide 
personal profiles and, if received, post notification of nominations together with a photograph and/or 
statement on the Noticeboard. 

Returning Officer 

Mr Thomas Gray has been appointed Returning Officer in accordance with Clause 60 of the Club’s 
Constitution.  Mr William Greenwood has been appointed as Scrutineer. 

Election of Board of President, Vice President and Captain 

In accordance with clause 60.1 of the Club’s Constitution, the General Manager will convene a 
Meeting of the Board of Directors immediately following the closure of the Annual General Meeting. 

The sole business for discussion at this Meeting will be the election of President, Vice President and 
Captain. 

The Board of Directors will nominate a Director to chair the Meeting. 

The General Manager will act as Returning Officer. 

Voting will be by Secret Ballot. 

Voting will be undertaken in the following order:- 

• Nomination and election of President 
• Nomination and election of Vice President 
• Nomination and election of Club Captain. 
 

NOTICE TO MEMBERS 

In recent years Corporation Law has changed requiring Companies Limited by Guarantee to distribute 
a Full Financial Report to those members who elect to receive one. That is, members are required to 
advise in writing that they wish to receive a Full Financial Report. You are required to formally advise 
the Club Manager by Thursday 26 November, 2020 so that your election will be recorded in the Club’s 
Register of Members. If members do not advise in writing that they wish to receive a Full Financial 
Report by the due date then they will only receive a Notice of Annual General Meeting. 

Members who elect in writing to receive a copy of the Club’s 2020 Annual Report will automatically 
receive a copy of any future reports. 

Otherwise, a copy of the 2020 Full Financial Statements and Audit Report will be available by 
download from the clubs website: www.dubbogolfclub.com.au from Tuesday 24 November, 2020. 
Our Club welcomes this change, it is cheaper, more efficient and supports the Club’s efforts to be 
more environmentally responsible. 

 

IMPORTANT CHANGE IN MEETING PROCDURE 

Any Financial Member of the Club who needs clarification on any matter appertaining to the Financial 
Statements, is invited to lodge their question in writing to the Club Manager no later than 5pm, 
Wednesday 9 December, 2020 to allow the query to be addressed at the meeting, with a written 
response provided thereafter. 

 By Direction of the Board of Directors 

Laken Carrett 

General Manager   

http://www.dubbogolfclub.com.au/
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PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

It is my pleasure to present you with the 2020 Presidents report. 

I am pleased to report that despite the unusual circumstances that Covid 19 have bought to us, the 
club has had a great year, recording a strong profit, increased membership and increased rounds of 
golf. The great news is that the club has recorded a profit (excluding grant funding) of $173,241 and 
compared to last year’s loss of $35,861 is a turnaround of $209,102.  

The highs and lows of the year were enormous, starting with the build up to and then the hosting of 
the NSW Women’s Open with 132 ladies representing 32 different countries. An enormous event 
that has been spoken highly of within the golf industry and with a bit of luck we may get to host the 
event again in the not too distant future. The time and effort put in by Rod and his team to make the 
event run so smoothly with minimal if any issues is a credit to them. An incredible amount of 
preparation and planning went into the event to make it such a success. Michael, Jason and the team 
put in an amazing effort to have the course as good as it was after such a prolonged drought then 
being blessed with the rain starting only two weeks out from the event starting. To the volunteers, 
approximately 150 of us, it could not have been the success it was without you so thank you from 
everyone for doing such a great job. 

At the other end of the scale the Pandemic bought extreme challenges to the club, firstly with the 
Government / Health directives that in the initial stages were almost changing daily and trying to 
keep up with those and then implementing the recommendations really put the clubs normal 
operations on the back burner. Our then GM Rod Archer and Operations Manager Laken Carrett 
worked tirelessly for months keeping the staff safe and in a job whilst implementing the restrictions. 
The Board was also committed to keeping the members and guests safe and the course open. 
Moments such as the pandemic tend to bring out the best and worst in people and generally speaking 
the members responded in a positive manner but unfortunately there were some members and 
guests that didn’t get that fact that these restrictions were put into place by the Board to protect our 
members, staff and contractors from what especially in the early days looked as though the pandemic 
was going to spread throughout the country.  

The business tried to function normally despite the Club House being closed for about 2 months but 
it was incredibly difficult considering the circumstances. The new furniture arrived, a new tractor, 
machinery and important course improvements including new tee signage, bunker upgrades etc have 
continued, the poker machine room and machines have continued to be upgraded and replaced with 
a lot more to come in the future. 

The focus on the sub committees has remained strong and all meetings were held with Zoom in place 
when required. The Course committee was chaired by Gary Button, Match chaired by Debbie Murray, 
House by John Dixon, Finance and Governance chaired by Jim Sarantzouklis. These committees are 
made up of Board members and club members with expertise in various areas to help the Board 
make the right decisions for the continuing improvement of the club and its facilities.  

A special thanks must go to our Club Captain Deb Murray and Vice President Jim Sarantzouklis who 
along with myself make up the executive. There were quite a few additional meetings and discussions 
made in trying to keep up with the pace of changes that COVID bought to the Club. All the Board 
Members have been very supportive and have worked together for the benefit of the Club for which 
I am grateful.  

Everyone at the Club has done a great job but a special thanks has to go to the Pro Shop with Craig, 
Simon and the team doing an amazing job especially implementing the restrictions imposed by the 
Board and the associated backlash form visitors etc. who were not allowed to play. 

The Vets and Ladies committees have also had a tough year but all in all have done a great job in 
trying to keep all things as normal as possible which was difficult considering the circumstances. We 
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appreciate your continued support. The Board has worked tirelessly over the last couple of years to 
bring the Vets, Ladies and RSL Social Golf groups closer to the main body of the Club to achieve one 
Club, one Team. That in mind, the RSL Men’s Social Golfers are now all Members of the Dubbo Golf 
Club and have official AGU handicaps. Some small steps but an initiative to make everyone feel as 
Members they are part of Dubbo Golf Club.  

Unfortunately for the Club the Board accepted the resignation of our GM Rod Archer in September. 
He worked tirelessly since he started, through the Ladies Open, Covid 19 and then decided it was 
time to be with his wife. It was a sad day for us and the club. If you remember back 3 years ago when 
he started work at the Club we were doing it tough. He put in place with the Boards approval the 
master plans, looked at where we could make money and implemented strong fiscal policies so the 
club could grow and become a success. He worked with our Local Member of Parliament, Dugald 
Saunders and Golf NSW to get the grant for the lift and irrigation system. The club house has had 
quite a few improvements and the Course staff have had the financing to improve the general quality 
of the Course. I could go on as he did a lot and will be missed. An amazing amount achieved in a 
relatively short period of time.  

In saying goodbye to Rod, Laken has stepped up to be the interim GM. A role she has taken to and is 
doing a great job. By the time we have our AGM we should have a new General Manager. We have 
been actively searching and have had a great response to fill the position. 

To our growing list sponsors. Thank you for your support as you are an integral part of our Business 
and I hope you find that the services you offer are being supported by the Membership. 

To all the staff, contractors, volunteers and committee members it has been a tough and at times a 
taxing year, without your individual input it would be almost impossible for the business to survive. 
An amazing result with all the work you do to make the Club a success. Thankyou. 

As I said last year I hope you are as proud of the Club’s achievements as I am. Who would ever have 
thought our golf course would have a first cut and rough?  The club house is comfortable and 
welcoming. This is your Club and hopefully somewhere you are proud to bring your family and 
friends.  

There is more to come. 

Yours in Golfing 

 

Niall McNicol 
President 
 

GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT 

There is no doubt that 2020 has been a challenging year, beyond what many of us have experienced 
in our lifetimes.   The joy of hosting the 2020 Women’s NSW Open was very quickly overshadowed 
by the global impacts of the COVID crisis.  We are all still in the grips of the pandemic and the Club 
will continue to be impacted and provide modified services until governments lift all restrictions and 
public gatherings can return to normal levels. 

With such a disrupted year, it is indeed a pleasure to provide details of another successful year for 
the Club.  With the Club continuing to grow, and the financial health of the organisation improving 
year on year.  As has been a strong feature of the Clubs financial management in recent years, the 
Board has continued to invest heavily into the Club through improved facilities, machinery and Golf 
Course  
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To focus on the major high for the year, the Women’s NSW Open was an enormous success and 
certainly placed Dubbo and Australian Golf on the world’s stage, and who will ever forget such an 
amazing finish to four days of amazing golf.  While so many members got involved and supported the 
event through volunteerism, the extraordinary efforts of Maureen Dempsey stood out gaining praise 
from the ALPG and LET alike.  Dubbo broke records for the number of players and officials billeted 
for the event, all due to Maureen’s tireless work. 

The challenges of the year past have required a heightened level of financial control to ensure the 
considerable risks associated with COVID-19 have been managed both in terms of the health of staff, 
members and guests, as well as the ongoing financial viability of the business.  The Club is reporting 
a Profit for the year of $968,928, and with a deduction of grant income for the year, an operating 
profit of $173,241.  A more accurate measure of operating performance is an assessment of EBITDA 
(Earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization).  A comparison of EBITDA over the past 
4 years is detailed below:- 

 

 2020 2019 2019 2018 2017 
Profit $   968,298   $  238,700   $    75,929   $    30,592  
Profit excl. Grant Income  $   173,241  -$   35,861   
Depreciation $   326,950  $  242,476   $  242,476   $  122,238   $  105,791  
Loss on disposal of Asset $                -                  $    15,665   $    15,665   $      1,522   $    28,646  
Interest $     22,182  $    24,868   $    24,868   $    25,465   $    22,313  
 $  522,373  $  521,709   $  247,148   $  225,154   $  187,342  

 

With support from the NSW Government and the progression of the Irrigation system, the Club’s 
Property, Plant and Equipment assets grew by almost $1M over the year as can be seen with 
additional Cart Paths, renovated Clubhouse including new lift and reception area, new furniture and 
course machinery acquisitions throughout the year.  All of these acquisitions have been undertaken 
to improve facilities and operational effectiveness of the Club.  Additional gaming facilities and 
upgrades have again provided a strong financial return and continued investment will see this space 
support the Clubs operating costs into the future. 

The COVID period saw an influx of new members wishing to remain active during the lock down 
period.  It is imperative now that the Club and Members work diligently to encourage those new 
members to remain a part of this great Club and seek to increase membership further.  There is no 
doubt the Dubbo Golf Club is going from strength to strength. 

To my Management team of Michael Wherritt, Cameron Liddell and Craig Mears, you have supported 
me faithfully and helped execute the direction and policy of the Board.  A thank you must also be 
given to our Members Administrator, Brianna Pile, your support during my tenure as General 
Manager has been nothing but exceptional.  

Lastly, I would like to acknowledge the significant dedication, enthusiasm and achievements past 
General Manager, Rod Archer has given the Dubbo Golf Club over the past 3.5 years.  He played a 
critical role in the success of the organisation to date and has left the Club and Board with the 
knowledge and tools to continue along a successful trajectory.   

I look forward to another successful year ahead.  

 

Laken Carrett 
General Manager 
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CAPTAIN’S REPORT 

Well, our 2020 year started on a “high” for our Club, with the hosting of the NSW Women’s Open in 
February. What an amazing event to place us fair and square on the world stage for demonstrating 
what we could do for golf in regional NSW. Thank you to the many club volunteers that worked 
throughout the event that impressed our colleagues at Golf NSW and our international players and 
teams. It truly did showcase our capacity as a Club and went a long way to influencing Golf NSW in 
requesting the qualifying event for the NSW Men’s Open as well. 

Following the Women’s Open however, our world changed, and we were forced into navigating the 
challenges and interruptions that COVID brought to our Club. Many of our main events had to be re-
scheduled and/or cancelled or postponed, and we thank you for your patience and understanding as 
we have made these changes throughout the year. 

A huge thank you to our very supportive Match Committee representatives, who have worked with 
the Board and the Course Committee to bring a positive golf experience to everyone who has 
ventured out on our course. Thank you to our sponsors, who have ridden the COVID wave of 
challenges with us to maintain some rewarding games throughout the year for our members. We 
have appreciated your continued support through a difficult business year, and I encourage our 
members to also support our sponsor’s businesses in the upcoming year. 

Thank you also to Craig, and his Pro Shop staff for their support throughout the year. They have had 
their challenges in changing the way that golf has been played, the changes in events, tee times and 
regulations that needed continual updates, and the sometimes upset members who could not get a 
Saturday game because of the increased numbers of players in the field. They have remained 
professional and accommodating of everyone’s needs this year. 

A series of rescheduled events this year has seen some of our championships being played late in the 
year. The Dubbo Open was held on the 20th September, with a reduced 18 hole event this year. Jones 
Comerford was crowned the champion with a gross 68. A grade winner – Kurt Cusack, B Grade – 
Jeremy Dickson, and C grade – Mark Bown carded some good scores out on the course for the day.  

Congratulations to our men’s A grade champion for 2020, Lachlan Jones. The men’s A Reserve – Harry 
Kempston, B Grade – Dalton Medcalf, C Grade – Paul Kempston, Senior – Ron Willis, and Junior – 
Harry Cody. The ladies 36 hole championship was won by Deb Murray, and the VETS by John 
Bernasconi. The weekday Ladies championships were held at a similar time, with our A grade winner, 
Sue Button being named Club Champion. B Grade winner was Pam Dawson, and C Grade, Maureen 
Dempsey.  

Congratulations to Michael Wherritt and Amanda Harris, who most recently backed up their 2019 
win for the mixed foursomes championships in a small, but quality field. Chris Schubert & Errol 
Toomey won the Men’s Foursomes championships held in May. 

We also hosted the qualifying round for the Regional Keno event that was held in late October. 
Congratulations to Matt Brown & Dan Viglione, Dan Horrocks & Nathan Munro, Toni Brown & Jason 
Brown, and Rosie Bartlett & Sharon Allan who represented our club in this event. 

Finally, a huge thank you to our members of the Club who have been supportive and patient 
throughout a very challenging year. Thank you for supporting our Board and the green staff during a 
time that has required constant monitoring, changes and upgrades. We can say that we have grown 
our club and proven ourselves as enviable competitors in the world of golf as we continue to progress.  

Wishing you all great golf in the New Year ahead. 

 

Debbie Murray 
Captain 
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VETERAN GOLFERS’ PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

This year has had both uncertainties and successes. The COVID-19 pandemic created a particular set 
of challenges to which the DGC Board and the members responded well. Members observed social 
distancing rules mandated by the State Government and health professionals. Rarely was a complaint 
made with everyone recognising the importance of what had to be done together.  

This spirit of togetherness and the common good carried through to all Veterans activities. This 
continued the approach by previous committees and members.  

The first event in the year to which veterans committed in large numbers was the NSW Ladies Open. 
This was the first international event held at Dubbo Golf course and it was a big success. At the start 
of the year, the course was in some difficulty because of the drought that had been experienced for 
the best part of 3 years. The then General Manager, Rod Archer, found water on the open market for 
the Club to purchase which guaranteed that the course would be looking good for the Ladies Open. 
However, the drought started to break at the end of January and by the end of February when the 
tournament commenced, the course was in good condition. Congratulations to Michael Wherritt and 
the grounds staff and to all those members, mostly veterans, who participated in working bees to do 
the many little jobs that took some pressure off the grounds staff.  

Then there was the news that an application was being made to the NSW Veteran Golfers Association 
for Dubbo to host the NSW VETS stroke play competition for the 3 years from 2021 to 2023. This was 
successful thanks to John Dixon, a past president of the Dubbo Vets and a long standing committee 
member.  

The Dubbo Vets Week of Golf was held in August. While successful, it was negatively impacted by the 
pandemic, severely limiting the regions from which golfers could come to participate. Nevertheless, 
sponsorship was strong thanks to Phil Osborne, past President, and John Bernasconi, Captain. 
Congratulations to all who made this event as successful as it was under difficult circumstances.  

There were many events organised by the Vets during the year specifically for our members. There 
were two reciprocal inter club visits to Mudgee and Bathurst which were both successful. Most of 
these events are mentioned in the Captain’s Report. Might I also congratulate all those winners over 
the year. Particularly, mention should be made of the Stableford winners - Ray Moulds in A grade and 
Ross Tomlins in B grade - and the match play winners - John Dixon in A grade and Matt Dover in B 
grade.  

It is always great to see the spirit in which Veterans golf is played. Encouraging our older members is 
something that many of us see as integral to the relevance of the club. While veterans golf is a 
sporting activity it is also a social activity for many of us and returning to our Friday start when we 
can sit down together at the end to have a chat with people we may not have seen for some time 
cannot happen too soon.  

Finally, I would like to put on public record the thanks of all of us to several people. First, to Phil 
Osborne, the immediate past President, Phil Maher, immediate past Treasurer, and Clem Long, past 
committee member, for their efforts for the Vets. Their work for Dubbo Vets, the Dubbo Golf Club 
and Western Districts, was much appreciated.  

To John Bernasconi, our Captain, who does so many things for us. He is always thinking of creative 
ways to make our golf a little more interesting and challenging. He works tirelessly. On Vets golf days 
- Tuesday and Friday - he is often at the course by 6.30am to get things ready. People don’t see this 
so, on behalf of everyone, thank you John.  
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To Ken Hinton and Keith Prendergast for the great work they did in cleaning up the BBQ area and 
organising the shutters so that the area stays cleaner and more serviceable. Mention should also be 
made of Keith’s indefatigable work in many areas around the club and course.  

To Frank Brennan for his generous donation allowing the Vets to complete the kangaroo fence - and 
to all the vets who assisted in building the fence.  

To Stuart Webster and Charlie Ebert, thank you for the work they do, in conjunction with the grounds 
staff, in keeping the course looking good by way of your gardening. Also, to Stuart for organising the 
weekly working bee.  

To Col Parkes and Carl Young for the work they have done for a long time now in going around the 
course each Monday and doing a simple thing like picking up rubbish and sticks. It all helps.  

Finally, thank you to everyone for your good wishes. I am looking forward to working with the 
Committee and members to build on the great work done by so many people in the past.  

 

Phillip Halpin 
Veterans President 
 

LADY GOLFERS PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

Well what a privilege it has been over the last 20 years to have been involved with this great Club 
serving in many capacities as a President, General Manager, Director & on the Ladies committee 
and then as President of the Ladies. So as I write my last report I reflect on the many changes & 
events that have occurred over this period too many to list, but many tears & many achievements. 
 
2020 started with the NSW Open, thanks to our GM at the time Rod Archer who worked tirelessly 
to have this event at Dubbo Golf Club for the first time.  Who would have imagined the way 
everything fell into place, the weather came to our rescue the ground staff presented our course 
into what can only be described as miraculous. It was a dust bowl 2 months prior thanks to Michael 
Wherritt & his team they earned high praise in the way the course was presented considering we 
had been through a drought. Also high praise for our volunteers & the manner in the way it was run 
and with everyone working together. To those of you who billeted the professional golfers once 
again my thanks, NSW Golf have never had the response to billeting that we were able to offer 
thanks to your generosity in sharing your homes . I never thought it would be 5 am starts for me 
again, but what a pleasure looking after NSW Golf & their team upstairs along with the professional 
golfers, although I missed out on being a volunteer out on the course, watching how golf should be 
played. 
 
Then Covid hit what a frustrating year it has been, many plans have gone by the wayside. I was 
hoping to make it a year to remember, but on the bright side we have been able to play golf, enjoy 
the fresh air & the company of our fellow players, unlike many others who have been deprived of 
all this & more. 
 
My thanks go to Captain Sharolyn for the many changes she has had to make, I have understood 
her frustration it has been absolute pleasure working with you Sharolyn & the committee. 
 
My thanks go also to the delightful Monday Ladies organiser Tina Beggs, what a fabulous job you 
have done, lots of encouragement to new golfers as I am sure many would attest. Happy retirement 
from this position but not the golf, we will see you out on the course. 
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To our veteran men golfers, what a great team, a pleasure to see you out there playing in great 
numbers. 
 
With the loss of our GM Rod Archer to Port Macquarie (our loss their gain) thanks Rod for your time 
& what you achieved for Dubbo Golf Club (too much to list).  
 
To Laken & Brianna in the office & bar staff many thanks. 
 
To Craig & Staff in the Pro Shop thanks. 
 
Our course Superintendent Michael Wherritt and ground staff, your presentation of our course 
throughout many weather conditions is second to none. A huge thank you, what a great team. 
Wishing you all a safe and happy Xmas and may 2021 bring you good health & good golfing. 
 
In conclusion thank you I retire with many great memories. 
 
 
Maureen Dempsey 
Ladies President 
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Newell Highway 
DUBBO NSW 2830 

 
PO Box 6079 

WEST DUBBO NSW 2830 
 

Telephone: 02 6882 1255 
 

Email: admin@dubbogolfclub.com.au 
Website: www.dubogolfclub.com.au 
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